SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 07 February 2018
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), N Green, I Jones, N Laurens, Ms J Mackenzie (arrived late), K Roberts, Mrs R Wall and D Vasmer (arrived late).
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Jamie Edwards (Shrewsbury Town in the Community), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – There were no apologies of absence.
43/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.


44/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 06 December 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
06 December 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.
45/17
MATTERS ARISING
Ref: Min 33.5 Phased Replacement of Lights to LED – The Town Clerk and Projects Officer met with Jason Hughes from Shropshire Council regarding the replacement of SOX lights to LED.  Following that meeting, it became apparent that this project was far more extensive than first thought.  

A risk assessment of every lighting column needs to be carried out to assess structural integrity.  Many columns are 30 years old and some made from concrete.  An example of a corroded column stump was shown.
Mr Hughes also explained about smart technology where lighting columns feedback information on their performance automatically.  Wi-Fi hook-ups can also be incorporated and the new lighting columns will be operated by motion sensors.  

The Town Council manage 426 lights so upgrading all lights will be a large expenditure but will reduce costs long term.  The original budget of £200 per light may have to be reviewed and the timescale extended.

Officers agreed to carry out a risk assessment of each lighting column, prioritise the works and report back to the committee.
RESOLVED:
(i)
That the Town Clerk’s update be noted

(ii)
That risk assessments on all lighting columns be carried out and the findings be reported back to this committee.

Madam Mayor joined the meeting.

46/17
SHREWSBURY TOWN IN THE COMMUNITY

The meeting was joined by Jamie Edwards, Head of Community at Shrewsbury Town in the Community.  This is the official charity partner to the Shrewsbury Town Football Club and aims to inspire and engage with all members of the local community through sport.  Last year 10k unique participants got involved aged between 4 – 94 years and this year’s expected turnover is £800k - a huge increase in profits from 4 years ago when it all began.  Despite their growth, the charity is still reliant on support from local funders and they hope re-development of their facilities will help them become self-sustainable long term.

As part of the recent application to build a supermarket within the football grounds, the community use covenant was moved to the pitch of the rear of the site and was gifted to the charity.  It was intended to convert the grass pitch to a 3G pitch and develop a community building adjacent which would be used for changing facilities, meeting room space and offices for the charity.  Enquiries had been made with the Football Foundation and they had received an in principle agreement to funding up to 65% of the total costs to a maximum of £1m.  This work is predicted to cost between £1.2 - £1.5 million and the Football Foundation have already committed £20k for exploratory work.  The charity would like to work in collaboration with the University and Shrewsbury Town Council.    

Funds of £500k is needed to make the project viable and secure the match funding.  Members considered if this project could be linked to the Neighbourhood Fund or Shrewsbury Urban Extension capital funding.  The application has to be submitted to the Football Foundation by January 2019 by which time the match funding needs to be available, at the latest.
The new facilities will not be restricted to use by Shrewsbury Town Football Club members but the whole community including two clubs which have already expressed an interest in being involved.  The building has huge potential and the charity wants to maintain the current links with the Town Council’s Youth Service.
Members were very supportive of the project and complimentary of the work the charity has already done with the community.  They expressed their views on the great potential of the new facilities and benefits to the whole community.  Councillor Laurens offered to approach Marches LEP for support.
The Town Clerk explained more of the potential of this project as a part of the South Shrewsbury Urban Extension where there are S106 funds for the provision of community facilities.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council supports the principle of developing community footballing facilities;

(ii) That further discussions take place with Officers about how the Town Council might support this project further;

(iii)
That the Town Clerk discuss possible linkages of this project with the Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension with Policy Officers at Shropshire Council.
Jamie Edwards left the meeting.

47/17
QUARRY
47.1 Quarry Events 2018
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated the list of Events for 2018.  He reported that a number of events had been turned down.  
47.2 Major Variation Application Form for the Quarry Events Premises Licence 
The Town Clerk explained the desire to increase the Quarry Events Premises Licence to allow increased attendance figures of up to 20k people.  The current licence restricting attendance to 10k meant that some of the larger events were having to expend significant resources on counting attendees to keep within the licence conditions and were unable to grow attendance and ultimately success and viability of their events.  Officers had been liaising with Licensing Officers about the best way to present such an application.  There was however, significant costs incurred in both applying for a major variation as well as renewal.  It was reported that currently the only event that required an increase in attendance numbers was the Flower Show.

Members were happy to support an application to vary the existing licence to accommodate the Flower Show’s increased needs, but they expected that any increased costs be borne by the Horticultural Society.
RESOLVED:

(i)
That an application be made to vary the Quarry Premises Licence;

(ii) 
That the Town Clerk contact the Horticultural Society regarding costs
47.3 Quarry Policy for Outdoor Music Events 
In presenting proposals for a variation to the Premises Licence, presented proposals to amend the Quarry Policy for Outdoor Music Event.  It was reported that the current Premises Licence has a minimal number of conditions attached to its usage; therefore a more robust set of conditions were developed to effectively manage events in the Quarry.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Quarry Policy for Outdoor Music Events as amended be adopted
47.4 Event Management Plan Proforma 
Officers have been working on a template and revised proforma to provide some continuity for all authorities holding an event in the Quarry.  The revised safety plan and the proforma has been sent to the Safety Advisory Group for approval.
47.5 Provision of Solar Lights 
The Projects Officer reported that the installation of a prototype solar light has been delayed slightly but will be delivered w/c 19 February and installed the week after.  The groundwork team will install the required concrete pad on Victoria Avenue and the light will be monitored for performance; particularly energy generation under the tree canopy.  If successful, such lighting could be extended throughout the town.
It is possible that such lights become income generators by feeding surplus energy back to the grid, as they use very little power.  Whilst they may cost more initially, the potential savings long-term were significant.
47.6 Geosensing Counters 
The Operations Manager attended a presentation from ‘Elephant Wifi’ about the installation of Geosensing Counters within Shrewsbury Town Centre.  This project is being completed in partnership with the BID and progress is dependent on the BID continuing discussions with the Town Clerk.
48/17
MARKETS
48.1 Work of the General Market

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported a 100% occupancy of the market with 15 traders on the waiting list for a full day.  As expected two traders have left since Christmas but have also been replaced.    
48.2 Britain’s Favourite Market Awards 2018
The Town Clerk reported that Shrewsbury Market won the ‘Britain’s Favourite Market Award 2018’ and since has received great feedback with comments about good partnership working between authorities.  
Many other towns have asked to visit Shrewsbury to learn good practice.  Comments from NABMA’s secret shoppers in the market was positive stating traders were knowledgeable about their products, all stalls in the market and also aspects about the town centre too.  They lacked ‘chit chat’ but this was thought to be because the traders were busy.  This constructive feedback would be shared with the traders.  
Members congratulated all involved seeing this as a great boost for Shrewsbury tourism.

49/17
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


49.1
County Ground Pavilion
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the cricket club have requested an extension to the County Ground Premises Licence to enable them to serve alcohol from midday to 2pm.  The Cricket club have agreed to cover the costs for the alterations and will pay for any event notices required.  Officers agreed with this modification but refused to extend the licence to 11pm on Fridays and enable music to be played to this time.  Members agreed with Officers.
The Town Clerk & Projects Officer reported on a meeting with the architects looking to develop the County Ground pavilion.  The outline plan had been superimposed over the topographical survey and it was believed unlikely to fit on site due to the proximity of trees.  Further discussion took place on revising the plans and the Town Council was arranging for the Tree Officer to visit the site.
The Town Clerk advised that a local agent was marketing Barge Gutter for sale.  This land lay between two parcels of existing Town Council Countryside land as well as the County Ground.  The 2 acres site comprising of grassland and woodland was within the flood zone and was prone to anti-social behaviour which given its private ownership was difficult to address.  Members considered the potential of managing this area alongside existing land and the potential of creating a bigger green space and one with possible past links to Charles Darwin.  
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council submits a variation to the existing Premises Licence to extend licencing hours from 2pm start to 12pm start;

(ii) That the update on development of the County Ground Pavilion be noted;
(iii) That the purchase of Barge Gutter be recommended to Full Council.


49.2
Monkmoor Recreation Ground

The Town Clerk reported that one of the floodlights surrounding the all-weather pitch fell over following storm damage recently; this was looked to have had significant erosion.  As there are a number of columns of a similar age and condition all are to be stress tested to determine the level of corrosion

Officers will report back the engineer’s findings and this work will need to be prioritised as a capital project.  Members were asked to consider other capital projects to be completed at the same time i.e. surface improvements and replacement of fencing.

RECOMMENDED:

That Officers report back on the engineer’s findings.

50/17
SHREWSBURY FISHERIES
It was reported that the 5-year Fisheries Licence for Shrewsbury would expire in June 2018.  Officers have drawn up an Invitation to Quote which was circulated.
The proposed closing date for the submissions was be Friday 9 March and Interviews would be held on 23 March following shortlisting so that the next meeting could confirm the new Licensee to commence on 4 June 2018.  It was intended to run the new licence for three years to 03 June 2021 with the option of extending for a further two years.
The Town Clerk & Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager detailed the areas within the proposed Licence.

RESOLVED:

That the proposals for the renewal of a new Fisheries Licence be approved.

51/17
TOILET CLEANING
Officers reported on the problems the Operation Staff face when trying to maintain the cleanliness of toilet facilities.  These are regularly abused, attract anti-social behaviour and drug misuse and despite cleaning 3-4 times daily are sometimes not fit for use. Currently there are three operatives employed for a total of 92 hours a week to maintain the facilities.  Pictures of the worst toilets were circulated.  Officers feel these problems could only be overcome by having staff permanently present at each location.
The Operations Manager detailed the work of the Toilet Operatives.  In addition to cleaning the toilets, staff are also required to clean out the drains and dispose of hypodermic needles and change the Sharps Boxes.  He reported on the process in the event that blood is found in a facility; the toilet block is closed down to await swabs being taken by Police Forensics for examination.

There is a need to carry out deep cleansing of these toilets, which will require closing the facilities temporarily.  Members were supportive of this action providing plenty of notice was given and signs are put up to inform the public.  A timetable for deep cleansing will be drawn up. 
Discussions took place as to what level of cover would be provided to the Raven’s Meadow Bus Station Toilets; a facility owned by Shropshire Council but cleaned at the Town Council’s expense.  Members were happy to continue cleaning cover by the mobile team until such time as the facility is looked to be redeveloped.

Officers will review the condition of sanitary wear and draw up a list of costs and a plan for replacing all that is required.
RESOLVED:
(i)
That the update on toilet cleansing be noted

(ii)
That the Ravens Meadow Bus Station Toilets be continued to be covered

(iii)
That Officers report back to the committee with a list of sanitary wear that needs replacing and associated costs, and creates a deep cleansing timetable.

52/17
TEAM SHREWSBURY
The Operations Manager reported on the work of Team Shrewsbury, which recently has been focussed on anti-social behaviour in the town centre by 13-16year olds especially.  Disposal orders and public space protection orders have been issued and Shopwatch radios distributed so response times are very quick.

Councillor D Vasmer joined the meeting.
53/17
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM

Following last year’s success Shrewsbury in the Heart of England in Bloom Campaign, Shrewsbury was nominated to represent the region in the RHS Britain In Bloom campaign; those in the Small City Category included the City of Derry, Durham and Rochdale.  The Operations Manager and Communications Officer had recently attended the Britain in Bloom Judging Seminar and had met with the judges and discussed the competition criteria.  The key themes for this year were “Greening Grey Britain” with a focus on community.  Members are asked to inform the Operations Manager if they knew of any community events and projects that could be publicised i.e. litter picks, open garden, dog walking events etc.  The competition is not just about horticulture but also looks at other areas such as engagement with the community and ways that the environment is being improved.
54/17
COMMUTED SUMS

54.1
Developer Discussions/Negotiations update

54.1.1
Radbrook College Site
A sum of £60k for upgrading play facilities was awaited.
54.1.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space
Funds of £115k are awaited for open space development earmarked for wickets and infrastructure at Frankwell pavilion and the potential purchase of Barge Gutter.
54.1.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement
Network Rail have now given approval to gain public access under the railway bridge.  Shropshire Council has outstanding work on the footpaths and costings for the work are being sought.  Funds of £25k are expected for Abbey Gardens.
54.1.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer
Further work needs to be completed on this site before it meets the requirements of the Land Adoption Policy and can be transferred to the Town Council. 
54.1.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer


This land is with the solicitors and is expected to be transferred imminently.
54.1.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension 
There is no progress to report currently and discussions continue regarding the adoption of the open space on this site.  
54.1.7  Ingleby Way
The land is awaiting transfer and papers are with the solicitors.
54.1.8  Holgate Drive
The land is awaiting transfer and papers are with the solicitors.
54.1.9  Belvidere Paddocks

The land is awaiting transfer and papers are with the solicitors.
54.1.10  Arlington Way

This is the site of the old Tesco and funds of £60k are awaited for open space management.  A snagging list has been completed.
54.1.11  Shrewsbury Town Football Club
Funds of £65k are awaited in lieu of releasing the covenanted land at the football club.  This money had been allocated for pitch improvements at Radbrook Recreation Ground as part of the planning process.

54.1.12  Shillingston Drive

Officers reported that as part of the Persimmon Homes development, a play area has been installed off Shillingston Drive.  Pictures of the wooden play equipment were circulated.  The type and standard of equipment is unacceptable, is not future proof and unlikely to pass a ROSPA inspection.  Shrewsbury Town Council will not take ownership of it.

Madam Mayor agreed to raise the issues at a meeting she is attending tomorrow and the Ward Councillor will follow up the issue.
RESOLVED:

That progress on Land Transfers and Adoption be noted.
Agenda No


11(i)








